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Minutes from Board Meeting

held Jan 11, 2009

NOTE: THESE ARE UNAPPROVED MINUTES ONLY. THEY WILL BE REVIEWED,
POSSIBLY AMENDED, AND APPROVED AT THE NEXT BOARD MEETING

DRAFT
INNERARITY ISLAND ASSOCIATION
Board of Directors Meeting
January 11, 2009

Opening:

The regular meeting of the IIHOA Board of Directors was called to order at 5:00 pm on January
11 at the Innerarity Point Fire Station by Tom Bender. A quorum was present.

Present:

Members: Tom Bender, Ramsey Greene, *AJ Schultheis, Dick Wetzel, Kip Tinker, Ken Bass,
*Peg Gilmore, *Dale Boyd, *Leigh Dawkins Guests: Tom Conrad, John Fennell, Joan & Paul
Becht

*Denotes new members

Minutes:

An attempt was made to approve the November 9th 2008 minutes of the Board; however, they
are not available at this time as reported by 2008 Secretary, Ramsey Greene.

Election of Officers:

The following were elected as officers for 2009:

o President- Tom Bender, nominated by Ken Bass, seconded by Dale Boyd.
Tom Bender was elected unanimously.

o Vice President- Ramsey Greene, nominated by Kip Tinker, seconded by Dick
Wetzel. Ramsey Greene was elected unanimously.





o Secretary- Leigh Dawkins, nominated by Peg Gilmore, seconded by Tom
Bender. Leigh Dawkins was elected unanimously.

o Treasurer- AJ Schultheis, nominated by Tom Bender, seconded by Kip Tinker.
AJ Schultheis was elected unanimously.

Committees:

The following people were nominated to head respective committees. The board vote was
unanimous to approve all committee chairs and members.

Architectural Control Committee (ACC)

Chair-Dick Wetzel Vice Chair-Peg Gilmore
Members: Martha Desposito, Mike Gartman

Gate Committee

Chair- Ken Bass
Members: Dale Boyd, Glenn Barbee

Road Committee

Chair-Vann Goodloe

Beautification Committee -

Chair-Kip Tinker
Members: Jack Mlagan, Charlene Schultheis, George & Sonia Bush, Fran
Bass, Bob Mesler

Causeway Committee

Chair-Ray Moody

Website Committee

Chair-Tom Conrad
Members: Van Goodloe, Martha Desposito

Development on Innerarity Island Committee

Chair-John Fennell Vice Chair-Glenn Barbee
Members: Dick Wetzel, Ray Moody, Vann Goodloe





Report from ACC: Dick Wetzel reports that an appeal was filed by the homeowner regarding
the assessment for tree removal from property without seeking or receiving prior approval of
the ACC.

Ramsey Greene motioned that we reject the appeal made by the homeowner and that the
assessment of $500 stands. Peg Gilmore seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

2009 Meeting Dates

Board meetings will be held quarterly at the Innerarity Point Fire Station on the following dates:

April 5 at 5:00 pm

July 12 at 5:00 pm

November 8 at 5:00 pm The annual picnic will also be held on this day from
1:00-3:30 pm.

The tentative date for the annual membership meeting is December 8 at 7:00
pm with a 6:30 arrival time for board members. This is to be held at the Perdido
Bay Methodist Community Center.

A motion was made by Tom Bender to update signature cards for the bank account to include:
Tom Bender, Glenn Barbee, AJ Schultheis & Leigh Dawkins. Seconded by Ramsey Greene.
The vote was unanimous. Treasurer, AJ Schultheis will take care of changing the association
signature cards.

President Tom Bender introduced the guests and welcomed them to the first board meeting of
2009. He then invited each to speak as follows:

John Fennell, Chairman, Development on Innerarity Island Committee, reports they are looking
into variances & exceptions requested for the proposed Russell Bayou Townhouse
Development.

Guest speaker, Joan Becht raised the issue that she believed two board positions were
available, rather than one position, that she believed to be the case at the December general
membership 2008 meeting. Joan Becht stated that she does not understand how the
nomination process worked in the December 2007 or 2008 elections.

The board advised the December 11, 2007 annual membership minutes were corrected at the
2008 general membership meeting to show that Tom Bender, Ken Bass, Ramsey Greene and
Richard Wetzel were elected to serve a 2 year term.

Joan Becht said that Kip Tinker should have been nominated for the 2009 board as his term
ended in December 2008,

Kip Tinker, stood up and offered his board position to Joan Becht. Joan declined to serve on
the board and she also declined to serve on a committee.





Kip Tinker said he resigned his board seat and left the meeting.

President Tom Bender stated it appears that a mistake was made in the election process and
he asked the Bechts to bear with the board and allow time to review all relevant information.
The board agreed to look into this issue to assure there is no confusion or mistakes made in
the future.

Tom Conrad, Chair Website Committee, urged the board to submit timely minutes. The board
agreed to make every effort to have unapproved, draft minutes available within 30 days but
noted the time constraints for the approval process due to meetings occurring on a quarterly
basis. Minutes for the annual general membership meetings cannot be approved until the
following yearly meeting. '

The board discussed and was unanimously in favor of President Tom Bender contacting the
Association’s Attorney concerning Board Member Kip Tinker's resignation and any other
matters concerning board business when the board requires legal advice.

Ken Bass motioned we spend up to $3000 for a security system for the gate. Dale Boyd
seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Ramsey Greene motioned that we adjourn. Dick Wetzel seconded the motion. Motion passed
unanimously.

The next Board Meeting will be held April 5, 2009 at 5:00 pm.
Minutes submitted by: Leigh Dawkins

Approved by:






DRAFT
Innerarity Island Association
Board of Directors Meeting
April 5, 2009

Opening:

The regular meeting of the Innerarity Island Homeowners Association Board of Directors was called to
order at 5:00 pm on April 5 at the Innerarity Point Fire Station by President Tom Ber.der. A quorum was
present.

Tom welcomed our guests and thanked them and the Board Members for their presence.

Present:
Members: Tom Bender, Ramsey Greene, Al Schultheis, Dick Wetzel, Ken Bass, Dale Boyd, Peg Gilmore,
Leigh Dawkins. Guests: John Fennell, Martha Desposito, Glenn Barbee, Vann Goodloe.

Comments from President:

President Tom Bender said four fire hydrants on the Island were found to be inoperable as a result of an
inspection he had requested and received. Three have been repaired and the fourth will be repaired
soon. The Innerarity Point Volunteer Fire Department Chief has agreed to schedule a yearly fire hydrant
inspection for Innerarity Island. Tom Bender motioned we donate $200 to the Innerarity Point Volunteer
Fire Department. Peg Gilmore seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Recently, broken concrete and asphalt has been deposited on both sides of the causeway. The board is
in agreement that all of the debris should be removed. Fayette Dennison has agreea to have the
concrete and asphalt deposited removed.

The tree violation assessment of $500 on N. Shore Drive has been paid.

The detached carport structure on Innerarity Point Road has been removed as a result of a letter from
our Attorney.

Etheridge Property Management has mailed 38 letters to tree service companies concerning the Islands
Tree Covenants.

A complaint by a neighbor of a delay on construction on Innerarity Circle has been resolved.

There is a hole on the right of way on Seascape Drive that Mr. Dennison has said he will have repaired.
The Board has recently received three (3) complaints about speeding on the Island, several complaints
about the appearance of the Gate Entrance and the Townhouses. The new speed limit of 25mph should
help with the speeding complaints. The Gate area (entrance) will be landscaped after the Causeway
(MSBU) is complete. There is nothing the Board can do about the appearance of the townhouses.
Individual Island residents should call Escambia County Code Enforcement about any eye sores at the
townhouses.

The Board received complaints about water runoff onto and subsequent short time flooding on some
Island roads after the rain storms (approximately 9”) that occurred on March 27-28, 2009. The Board
was unanimous in agreeing there is nothing the Board can do. This is the same conclusion that previous
Boards have reached concerning this issue. The main cause of the water runoff problems goes back to
the original road (infrastructure) development on the Island. Development on the Island (new houses,
driveways, etc.) especially those lots where homeowners built up the lots, driveways, etc. across the
right of ways right up to the pavement just adds to the water runoff problem. The initial storm water
management plans was for storm water to percolate through the soils along the road right of ways,
(swale areas).






The Board has also recently received several letters thanking the Board Members and other Committee
Volunteers for their service and for the time we give for the benefit of all the Members.

Tom then proposed that the Board implement the following rules for guests at Innerarity Island
Association Board meetings. He then read the following “for the record”.

RULES CONCERNING GUESTS AT BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETINGS

1. All guests wishing to speak must sign in at the meeting with their name, address and note the subject
they wish to speak about.

2. If time permits all guests wishing to speak will have three (3) minutes to make their comments.

3. Guests must stand when speaking to the board. They must be courteous, polite, non-accusatory and
not disruptive.

4. Guests not abiding by the rules will be asked by the President (or other Board Member Chairing the
Board Meeting) to stop speaking and to sit down. If they don’t abide they will be found to be “Out of
Order” and asked to leave the meeting.

5. The Board President {Chair) of the meeting should be the only person addressing or responding to
guests unless he or she asks the Sergeant- at- Arms or another Board Member to respond.

6. The Board does not normally respond to guests comments.

Dick Wetzel motioned for the Board to implement the Rules Concerning Guests at meetings. Ken Bass
seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Tom Bender said Dale Boyd has agreed to be appointed the Board’s Sergeant-at-Arms.

Ramsey Greene motioned that Dale Boyd be appointed Sergeant- at- Arms. Ken Bass seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Approval of Minutes:
President Tom Bender then requested approval of the minutes for the November 9, 2008 and January
11, 2009 Board of Director Meetings.

Dick Wetzel motioned to approve the minutes of the November 9, 2008 meeting. Ken Bass seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Ramsey Greene motioned to approve the minutes of the January 11, 2009 meeting. AJ Schultheis
seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Comments from Vice-President:

Vice-President Ramsey Greene said he and all other Board Members recently received an email from
Webmaster Tom Conrad regarding the minutes from the December 2008 meeting concerning a change
that he thought should be made in reference to some of the wording about a motion he made
conhcerning the minutes being submitted to him within a certain period of time. Ramsey stated the
minutes he submitted are a summary of the intent of discussions and motions made at the meeting.
They are not intended to be a word for word recording of all that goes on in a meeting. We would have
to hire a court reporter for that. The statement “for the record” would have to have been made and
then a written copy of the motion submitted to the secretary at the time. If that had occurred he would
have made sure all members understood exactly what they were voting on. Ramsey said that all the
2008 Board Members and the 2009 Board Members have reviewed the minutes for *he December 2008






meeting and agreed they were correct as submitted. Ramsey said that all he remembers being voted on
was the motion that unapproved board meeting minutes be furnished to Tom Conrad (Webmaster)
within 30 days following the board meeting. He further stated that is all any member he has talked to
actually remembers about the motion. The board unanimously agreed with Ramsey that the minutes for
the December 2008 meeting should stand as submitted. Any change if agreed to would have to be made
at the annual meeting in December 2009.

Ramsey reported that last year the Board approved a new speed limit of 25 mph be posted for the island
and requested the Board to approve up to $300 for the signs. Ramsey presented a map showing where
he intended to place the new speed limit signs.

Tom Bender made a motion to approve up to $300 for Ramsey’s sign project. Ken Bass seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Peg Gilmore moved for an amendment to the motion to add four (4) CHILDREN AT PLAY signs. Peg asked
Tom if that was OK with him. Tom said that would be fine. Peg’s amendment would raise the sign costs
to $450. Dale Boyd seconded the amended motion to approve up to $450 for signs. The vote was
unanimous.

Report from Treasurer:

AJ Schultheis submitted and reported on the 2009 budget as of the end of March. We have received
$45,113 in dues and members are delinquent on $8,287 in dues. A) recommends keeping $35,000 in the
reserve account for contingencies (emergencies).

Ken Bass motioned that we keep $35,000 in the reserve account. Ramsey Greene seconded the motion.
The vote was unanimous.

AJ advised that it looks like we will have a maximum of $45,000 to spend on capital improvements this
year and an average of $15,000 a year from now on.

Gate Committee:

Ken Bass reports that the gate has not worked in several weeks. The Gate is in the process of being
repaired. He does not know how long the repair work will take. He is continuing to work on a security
system for the gate. The gate will be landscaped after all road work is completed.

Architectural Committee:

Dick Wetzel reported that a tree removal on North Shore Drive was approved by the ACC.
A patio enclosure on North Shore Drive was approved by the ACC.

A fence on Red Cedar Street was approved by the ACC.

Dick read the following “for the record”:

Rules for Nominating Committees
Innerarity Island Association, Inc.

1. The Committee must check on the status of all current Board Members and verify the number of
nominations required to fill the nine (9) member Board of Directors for the next year.

2. The Committee will identify homeowners willing to serve on the board. At the same time the
Committee must verify the homeowners willing to serve are members in good standing: i.e. full-time
residents, all assessments paid up to date, no current violations of the Covenants and Restrictions
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and not a regular violator of the Covenants and Restrictions.

3. Obtain a brief biography from all homeowners willing to serve on the Board.

4. Insure that possible candidates selected for the board understand they are charged with the duty
and responsibility to conduct the business of the Association and to enforce the Covenants and
Restrictions as written.

5. The Chair of the Nominating Committee is required to advise the Board of Directors and Etheridge
Property Management Company in writing the names of those nominated to serve on the Board

prior to the Board of Directors last meeting of the year. This will be prior to the last meeting of the
current Board of Directors for the year which is normally a month or so prior to the annual meeting
in December.

Ramsey Greene motioned to approve the Rules for Nominating Committees be incorporated into the
record for future Nominating Committees. Ken Bass seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Dick Wetzel read and presented “for the record”:

Innerarity Island Association
Nominations and Elections Committee 2009
Proposed Committee Membership

Dick Wetzel, Chair
Al Schultheis, Board Member
Donna Tinker, lIA Member

All members are in good standing with the HA, to conform to requirements of the IlA Bylaws as well as
The “Rules for Nominating Committees”, and have agreed to serve. The BOD of the IA must
approve the above membership before any official actions can be taken by the committee.

Ken Bass motioned that Dick Wetzel be approved as chair the Nominating Committee for 2009 and that
AlJ Schultheis and Donna Tinker serve on the Committee. Peg Gilmore seconded the motion. The vote
was unanimous.

The Board agreed that we make the committee membership agreement a matter of record. The rules
and agreements by members must be followed by all future Nominating Committees.

Beautification Committee:

Dick Wetzel gave the beautification committee report in the absence of Kip Tinker. The mowing quote
obtained was $800 a mowing with an agreement to maintain the causeway. Several Board Members
stated they thought the mowing bid should have come down for this year. They didn’t think we’re going
to be able to mow the Causeway this year. A J Schultheis stated that $3,600.00 was approved in the
2009 Budget for mowing. The Board unanimously agreed that $800.00 a mowing bid exceeded our
budget amount. Tom Bender asked Dick if he would get with Kip and see if Harry would be willing to
mow the right of way for $600.00 a mowing especially since the causeway was no longer required to be
mowed., Dick agreed to take care of the above.

Tom Bender motioned that we approve up to $3600 for 6 mowings starting in late April or May. This
does not include the causeway mowing. He explained he was recommending the budgeted amount be
approved now where if it is agreed to later the mowing will not be held up until after the Board could
approve a new mowing contract. Peg Gilmore seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.






There was further discussion and Glenn Barbee agreed to assist in getting other quotes for the mowing
contract if our current contractor will not do the mowing for $600.00 each.

Dick reported it has been too wet to inspect the greenways. The Beautification of the new gate will not
be done until the causeway project is completed.

Causeway Committee:

Tom Bender reported, in the absence of Ray Moody, that according to the Project Engineer, Kevin
Morgan, that actual construction of the causeway may begin as soon as the first part of June.
Completion is expected within 4-8 weeks after construction begins depending or, weather and other
issues.

Development Committee:

Concerning the proposed PUD and townhouse development across from the current townhouses, John
Fennell reported that the developers and engineers have met with county reviewers and we have not
heard anything definite yet. John believes that in the event of a called quick meeting, the Escambia
County Development and Planning Board is most impacted by homeowners showing up at meetings to
protest approval. John said it would be wise to consider a mail out to homeowners advising them of the
meeting if one is called. He estimates the cost of the mail out to members would be approximately
$300.00.

Peg Gilmore motioned to approve up to $300 for a mail out to homeowners regarding notification of a
Development Service Planning Board meeting. Dale Boyd seconded the motion. The vote was
unanimous.

John Fennell then reported on the “President’s Forum” which is an organization of Perdido Key Condos
and in the future, Homeowner Associations in Southwest Escambia County. John said that he was tasked
by last year’s Board of Directors to look into the “President’s Forum” and recommend to the Board
whether or not in his opinion we should join. John said that after attending the “Presidents Forum”
meetings and receiving input from several current Board and Committee Members including the current
President who have attended “President’s Forum” meetings that he was recommending against joining
at the present time. He said that he does believe there could be substantial benefit to our Association
and its Members at some time in the future. He believes the “President’s Forum” will become a
powerful voice concerning lower property taxes, better roads and more services in our area of the
County.

President Tom Bender thanked John for his sincere recommendation and said that he concurred;
especially considering our current budget situation. The Board agreed to put off any further
consideration of joining for several months to a year. They did feel that John and some current Board
Members should continue to attend meetings of the “Presidents Forum”.

Road Committee:

Vann Goodloe reported on a preliminary quote from Roads, Inc. on resurfacing Innerarity Pt. Rd. from
the new gate to the west end of North Shore Drive of approximately $30,000 in addition to the
resurfacing of Seascape Road up to Seascape Street (two cul-d-sacs Westside) for $18,500. To resurface
both roads under one mobilization, the combined price would be $47,000. A savings of $1500. Several
Board Members including Ramsey Greene, Ken Bass, AJ Schultheis, Dale Boyd and Peg Gilmore
questioned Vann about what criteria he used in the selection of roads to be paved and when in the road
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plan he submitted. They expressed concern about the main criteria being used is the condition of the
road. They made it clear that other factors other than the condition of a road should be considered.
They feel the amount of traffic and number of homes on a road should be heavily considered and are
more important than just the condition of a road. Their position is the main road we should be
concerned with this year is Innerarity Point Road. As a result of this discussion the Board requested that
Vann obtain a separate quote on widening Innerarity Pt. Rd. six inches on each side and also a separate
quote for a twelve inch expansion on each side. Vann also agreed to request a quote for a middle road
stripe or other markings in the middle of IPR.

Other Business:

Tom Bender addressed items for Webmaster, Tom Conrad, in his absence. Tom Conrad requested up to
S495 for the cost of creating and printing a new island directory with updated information. 175 to 190
copies will be printed. There are over 100 corrections and updates that need to be made.

Tom Bender motioned that up to $495 be approved for Tom Conrad to create and print a new and
updated island directory. Dale Boyd seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Tom Bender requested on Tom Conrad’s behalf to inquire if the Board is interested in a monthly survey
at the cost of approximately $20-$30 per month depending on the number of questions, time on the
internet, the number of responses and etc. After a brief discussion the Board unarimously agreed that
we do not need or approve a monthly or any other survey at this time.

President Tom Bender thanked our committee chairs and guests and invited each guest to speak as
follows:

Guest speaker, Martha Desposito addressed the need for speed bumps on IPR. Martha also volunteered
her services and time when needed for Board matters.

Guest speaker, Glenn Barbee thanked the board for doing a good job and volunteered to assist the
Board when needed.

Tom reminded everyone the next Board meeting will be held on July 12, 2009.

Ramsey Greene motioned to adjourn. Peg Gilmore seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Minutes submitted by: Leigh Dawkins

Approved by:






Innerarity Island Association
Board of Directors

May 2009

The Board of Directors of the Innerarity Island Association would like to take this

opportunity to remind the members of certain issues that continue to be brought to the attention
of the Board. In particular, we continue to receive inquiries and complaints regarding the
following:

1.

Construction / Renovation of Properties: All construction and renovations to
properties of the Innerarity Island Association are governed by our Covenants and
Restrictions which require that written approval be received from the Architectural
Control Committee (ACC) prior to the activity taking place. This obviously includes the
construction of new homes but equally so renovations to property that include but are not
necessarily limited to the building of fences, pools, decks, patios, driveways, terraces,
walkways, attached structures, etc. As you know our covenants and restrictions
specifically prohibit outside storage buildings or utility trailers being used for that
purpose. Also, the removal of trees greater than a 5” diameter at breast height (DBH)
requires approval. Failure to obtain prior approval to remove trees meeting this criteria
regardless of reason can result in an assessment on a per tree basis.

Parking: There are frequent reports by Association members concerning the parking of
vehicles on the roadways or Innerarity Island Association right-of-way. Parking on the
roadways obviously constitutes a hazard particularly for emergency and rescue vehicles
and certainly an obstacle for normal traffic flow. Only under emergency and very short
term circumstances should any vehicle parking on the road occur and the vehicles owner
or driver must be available to move the vehicle on short notice. Parking on the right-of-
ways adjacent to your property as a temporary means to accommodate house guests or
others is certainly understandable and acceptable. However permanent or even semi-
permanent parking is not. As you know the right-of-ways are owned by the Innerarity
Island Association and access is needed on a regular and often unannounced basis for
utility companies and their subcontractors as well as our contracted maintenance services.
Disregard for this could lead to the vehicle or vehicles being towed without further notice
at the owner’s expense.

Speed: As with the parking issue, members of the Association have complained that the
posted speed, especially on Innerartiy Point Road, is not being observed and in some
cases considered to be dangerously fast. Please remember we have children, walkers,
bikers and pets using the roadways. We remind you to observe the posted speed limits on
Association roadways as our roads are very narrow with limited visibility. Also, make
guests to our island aware of these limits.

Pets: Dogs unaccompanied by owner (handler) and not on a leash is a violation of the
established leash laws. Please have your pet on a leash and pick up all “droppings” left
by your pet while walking them in the neighborhood. Under no circumstance should a
pet of any kind be allowed to roam freely.

Signs: No signs of any kind are allowed on the Association right of way, except
common road and street signs and the required public notice of a Board or Committee
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Meeting. No sign shall be displayed on any lot except one professionally lettered sign not
more than three (3) square feet in size which may advertise the property for sale or rent
except smaller additional signs maybe displayed to public view anrouncing a security
service when applicable. Also, during construction one additional sign may be erected on
the lot by the contractor.

6. Right — of — Ways: Some members do not know where the right of way is. The major
right of ways is to the street side of every lot on the Island. The right of way varies in
width from approximately six (6) feet to twelve (12) feet between the owner’s lot and the
road. This property is not the property of the lot owner. You can usually determine where
the right of way is by noting the location of the power poles or boxes (for underground
power) and telephone boxes and then drawing a line along your property just behind the
utilities. The utility poles and boxes are always located on the right of way. Property
owners should not place or plant anything on the right of ways other than one (1) mail
box. Our roads are narrow and any plants or trees become an obstruction to visibility
along the roads and are subject to required removal.

7. Yard Maintenance / Vegetative Debris / Trash: All property owners are reminded that
failure to maintain your property in a neat manner and in accordance with other
properties in the neighborhood will result in maintenance of said lots by the Innerarity
Island Association, for which a reasonable charge shall be levied against the property
owner. Yard debris and trash in excess of that normally picked up by ECUA should not
be placed on the right-of-way unless arrangements have been made with ECUA or by
other means to have it removed in a timely manner. The Association has been tolerant in
the past with owners placing their vegetative debris on the right of way (in front of their
home) 48 hours prior to the designated pickup time. The Escambia County Ordinances
state the following: The debris or container shall not be placed near the curb for pickup
prior to 5:00 PM of the day preceding the scheduled time of collection and that all
containers shall be removed from the edge of the street prior to 7:30 PM on the day of
collection.

Your attention to and compliance with the above is appreciated. The Board strives to make this
community the best possible and to serve its members to the benefit of all. We appreciate the
cooperation of all property owners.






Innerarity Island Association
Board of Directors Meeting
July 12,2009

Opening:

The regular meeting of the Innerarity Island Homeowners Association Board of Directors was called to
order at 5:00 pm on July 12, 2009 at the Innerarity Point Fire Station by President Tom Bender. A
quorum was present.

Present:
Members: Tom Bender, Ramsey Greene, AJ Schultheis, Dick Wetzel, Ken Bass, Leigh Dawkins
Committee Chairs and Guests: John Fennell, Vann Goodloe, Tom Conrad, Kip Tinker, Shane Walker

Comments from President:

President Tom Bender welcomed members and guests and thanked them for attending the Board of
Directors Meeting.

Tom reported that he has received calls regarding numerous items including, the appearance of

the townhomes, the status of the gate operation, the lack of landscaping around the gate area and the new
speed limit of 25 mph on the island.

The placement of No Outlet or Dead End signs is being taken care of by Ramsey Greene. -

Tom Bender reported, in the absence of Ray Moody, that the causeway construction delays are due in part
to the new sewer line installation and the fact that the county did not put the causeway project out for bids
until the middle of June. The funding for the MSBU project should be approved at the County
Commission meeting on August 6. Shane Walker and Vann Goodloe volunteered to make certain that our
causeway project is definitely on the agenda at the upcoming Commission meeting and to keep us
informed. It is recommended that board and committee members be present at the August 6 County
Commission meeting,

The new Innerarity Island Homeowners Association Directory is complete and will be distributed soon.
Tom thanked Tom Conrad Chair of the Web Site Committee for his work on the new directory.

A dead tree on the north side of IPR needs to be removed by the property owner.,

The situation concerning cutting down several large trees on IPR without prior approval of the ACC has
been resolved.

Dick Wetzel brought up and there was discussion about another dead tree on the corner of N. Shore Road
and N. Shore Way that needs to be removed.

Ramsey Greene made a motion to remove the dead tree on the corner of N. Shore Road and N. Shore
Way. Dick Wetzel seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. Dick and Kip Tinker will take care of
this project.

The Association was paid $3431 for damages to the center island and the Innerarity Island sign.

Ramsey will report on the Sunshine Laws and what Florida Statutes actually apply to Homeowners
Associations.

Several of you and some members have asked me about the possibility of conducting a more extensive
audit of the Associations financial records and bank accounts. This will be covered under the report from
the Treasurer.

Again we have had several complements to the board and our committees on the job we are doing and the
time each of you are giving to our Community.

Tom reminded those present that any guest wishing to speak must sign a speaking request form. As time
permits all guests wishing to speak will be allowed three (3) minutes to speak.






Approval of Minutes:
Ken Bass made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 5, 2009 meeting. AJ Schultheis seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Beautification Committee:

Kip Tinker reported that the gate beautification project is on hold until the causeway project is completed.
The mowing is going along fine and it has been too wet to mow the greenways. Two signs on Seascape
Drive have been vandalized again. The island picnic will be held on November 8" probably at the same
time as last year approximately 1 PM-3 PM. Due to a smaller than expected turnout at the November
2008 picnic an RSVP for the picnic is being recommended in order to prevent wasting money on
unnecessary food and beverage supplies. Kip will get out more information about the picnic at a later
date.

Development Committee:

John Fennell reported there has been no information on further development of the Russell Bayou PUD .
However, he does believe the PUD will be pursued at some point in the future.

John believes that a decision to join the President’s Forum should be addressed again at the November
meeting. John reported the President’s Forum has reduced the size of the area they are representing and
that area does include Innerarity Island. The Forum has a very strong voice concerning road paving,
development, lowering property taxes and etc. with our local politicians. Dick Wetzel, Ken Bass and Kip
Tinker will attend the President’s Forum meetings with John. All Board members are invited to attend.

Road Committee:
Vann Goodloe reported on the road resurfacing projects for 2009 and presented the following estimate
from Roads, Inc.

MEMO FOR ITA BOARD OF DIRECTORS
July 8, 2009

Subject: Road Resurfacing Projects for 2009

1. The following proposal and quotes are provided for your review and consideration in accordance
with the approved Master Road Plan and member requests made at the last BOD meeting. Roads,
Inc. has provided firm quotes for resurfacing, improvements and repairs as follows.

2. Innerarity Point Road (Phase 2) - Item 1: 1 %" overlay

a. Apply Tack Coat
b. Mobilization
c. Price: $30,000
3. Seascape Drive - Item 2: 1 '4” overlay
a. Apply Tack Coat
b. Mobilization
c. Price: $18,500

4. To do both items 1 & 2 above under one Mobilization, the combined price will be $47,000 (a
savings of $1,500).

5. Additional Charges

a. Solid stripe for the entire length of Innerarity Point Road both sides (Thermoplastic
Paint) $5456/$1.10 per linear ft.
b. Solid stripe for the entire length of Innerarity Point Road both sides (Regular Traffic
Paint): $1240/$0.25 per linear ft.
¢.  Widening Innerarity Point Road (Phase 2) by 2 feet (1960 linear ft.)
a. Sub grade work






b. Install 3’ wide rock shoulder each side
c. Install 1 14” depth asphalt 1’ wide each side
e. Install Traffic Reflectors: $1736/$7.00 each (normally every 20 feet) Install Speed
Bumps: $1250 for two (per BOD)/$625 each
f. Repair and widen turn around at west end of Innerarity Point Road: $2750 Lump sum

Chase Rawson

Vice President, Roads, Inc.
Submitted by:
Vann Goodloe, Chair, Roads Committee

Vann Goodloe recommended that we make every effort to resurface IPR and install speed bumps this
year. Ken Bass, Dick Wetzel, Ramsey Greene and AJ Schultheis led a brief discussion concerning the
paving, widening, installing speed bumps, traffic reflectors and stripes with the road committee.

Ramsey Greene motioned to approve up to $54,000 for the widening of Innerarity Point Road, paving
Innerarity Point Road, installing 3 speed bumps, one solid regular paint stripe and traffic reflectors down
the middle of the road at the point the MSBU is complete. Ken Bass seconded the motion. The vote was
unanimous,

This work will be performed after hurricane season as the MSBU probably will not be completed until
sometime in October.

Website Committee:

Webmaster, Tom Conrad, distributed the new Innerarity Island Association Directory to those attending
the meeting. The directory will be delivered to members by volunteers in the near future.

Tom reported the Innerarity Island website now receives approximately 400-500 hits per month. He also
said that he has some other miscellaneous expenses that he will submit to the President for approval.

Comments from Vice-President:

Ramsey Greene reported most of the new 25 mph speed limit signs were posted this weekend. When
possible we are reusing existing poles in an attempt to save some money. The Slow Children at Play signs
are still on order. They will be added at the appropriate places we delineated at the last meeting.

Ramsey said that he will be following up with the county concerning the placement of No Outlet or Dead
End street signs that are needed a quarter mile or so east of the entrance to the Causeway. He wanted to
stress to everyone that we are not assessing every tree violation a flat fee of $500. This decision is made
on a case by case basis and it is beneficial and required for owner’s to receive approval from the ACC
before removing trees rather than to ask for forgiveness after removing them. The ACC does not make
policy it only enforces it. He recommended when a tree is cut down without prior approval a letter will be
sent to the property owner assessing the owner $500 per tree removed in violation of the Covenants &
Restrictions.

The Sunshine Laws do not apply to private homeowners associations. They only apply to governments
i.e. city, county and state type entities but not to the federal government. The board does have open
meetings which are required by Florida Statutes 720. The board can make a decision via e-mail as long as
the decision is unanimous.






Treasurer Report:

AJ Schultheis reported we currently have $95,083 and estimates we will probably spend approximately
$20,000 between now and the end of the year. Dues currently outstanding are $8100 and we expect $2500
to be paid. $5500 has been past due for 2 years or more. An incoming insurance settlement of $3431 was
paid from damage done to the center island. If we spend $54,000 on road paving we should have $20,000
to $25,000 in reserve to start the new fiscal year. AJ said that he currently verifies income and expenses
monthly. He also reviews the reconciliations of the bank accounts monthly. He does not think our
association needs to have a more extensive audit at this time. The entire board agreed with Al’s
recommendation.

Gate Committee:

Ken Bass reported the center section of the old gate was destroyed by a vehicle. Thanks to Tom Bender &
Ray Etheridge for obtaining a substantial insurance settlement. Thanks to Dick Monish for cleaning up
the debris at no charge. Thanks to Vann Goodloe for obtaining a video camera and video surveillance
sign, which has been installed.

The gate operation has been erratic. The last repair required replacing a $2000 circuit board. All-Tech
said the gate had been hit by lightening. Ray Etheridge is planning to file an insurance claim because we
have lightening insurance. He believes the insurance has a $1,000 deductable clause.

Ramsey Greene volunteered to check into surge protection for the security gate.

Architectural Control Committee:
Dick Wetzel reported:

For the 2™ quarter of 2009, the ACC has addressed the following:

1. Resolved Issues
a. Tree Removal violations: Innerarity Point Rd..; $500 assessment paid
2. Completed Projects
a. House Construction; Lloyd & Lindy Kerr, 5665 Innerarity Circle; all conditions of the
IIA for new construction have been met and all fees paid.
3. Approved Requests
a. Tree removals:
i. John Helig, Tom Conrad & Becky Richardson; Innerarity Circle
ii. Steve Mims; 5520 N. Shore Rd.
4. New Business — Requests
a. Steve Mims, 5520 N. Shore Rd.; concrete pads
b. Buford Lipscomb, 16461 Innerarity Point Rd., tree removal
¢.  Don Singleton, 16151 Innerarity Point Rd., new patio & enclosure (pending receipt of
materials information for approval)

5. Continuing
a. The ACC has continued discussions concerning the development of guidelines for
assessment of secondary impact fees (fees other than those assessed for new
construction). A draft statement will be delivered to the BOD for review and possible
adoption at the November BOD meeting.

Dick Wetzel reported on a report from Etheridge Property Management concerning the state of the Island.
He stated the house at 5597 Innerarity Circle is making some progress however it is still not complete on
the exterior that can be seen from the street. As of this date none of the pilings have been enclosed. The
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owner has not responded to several letters from EPM requesting estimated completion dates, intentions
and etc. This construction has been going on for over three years. EPM also reported on the status of the
POD in the yard at 5612 Innerarity Circle. EPM sent the owner a letter on May 12, 2009 asking for a date
he intended to remove the POD. There is also a vehicle that has been on ramps in the driveway every time
he has made a periodic inspection for the past two months. The owner has not responded to date. EPM
recommended an additional 30 days for the owner to remove the POD,

There was discussion by the Board including input from Tom Conrad concerning the owner at 5612
Innerarity Circle on these items after which Dick Wetzel motioned that we assess a second impact fee of
$500 to the owners at 5597 Innerarity Circle for the continuing construction as allowed by our Covenants
and Restrictions. Ramsey Greene seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. Dick will notify Ray
Etheridge to assess the second impact fee.

Ramsey Greene motioned to direct Ray Etheridge to send a second letter to 5612 Innerarity Circle giving
the property owner 60 days to remove the POD in the driveway before enforcement action is taken. AJ
Schultheis seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The Board agreed not to take any action at this
time concerning the vehicle at 5612 Innerarity Circle. Tom Bender and other Board members offered to
help the owner with his project. Tom Conrad advised he didn’t think the owner would take anyone up on
offers to help. However, he will discuss this with him. Dick will notify EPM to send a follow up letter to
the owner at 5612 Innerarity Circle.

Ramsey Greene motioned we adjourn the meeting. Dick Wetzel seconded the motion. The vote was
unanimous.

Tom Bender reminded everyone the next Board meeting will be held November 8, 2009 at 5:00 pm.
Minutes submitted by: Leigh Dawkins

Approved by:






DRAFT

Innerarity Island Association
Board of Directors Meeting
November 8, 2009

Opening:
The regular meeting of the Innerarity Island Homeowners Association Board of Directors was called to
order at 5:00 pm on November 8, 2009 at the Innerarity Point Fire Station by President Tom Bender. A

quorum was present.

Present:

Members: Tom Bender, Ramsey Greene, Al Schultheis, Dick Wetzel, Ken Bass, Peg Gilmore, Dale Boyd,
Leigh Dawkins

Committee Chairs and Guests: John Fennell, Vann Goodloe, Tom Conrad, Eddie MclJillan, Jami Farber,

Al Dawkins

Comments from President:

President Tom Bender welcomed members and guests and thanked them for attending the Board of
Directors Meeting. ‘

Tom reminded those present that any guests wishing to speak must sign a speaking request form. As
time permits all guests wishing to speak will be allowed three (3) minutes to speak at the end of the
Board meeting. The Board will not respond to guests.

Tom introduced special guest, Eddie McMillan who is with the President’s Forum. Mr. McMillan spoke
regarding the benefits of joining the President’s Forum to promote the beneficial development of the
west end of Escambia County which includes Perdido Key and all property west of Blue Angel Parkway
and South of Highway 98. The President’s Forum is a citizen’s advocacy group that has a strong voice
concerning road paving, development, lowering property taxes, gaming issues and a possible charter
school and other important issues regarding our future community development.

Tom asked John Fennell {Development Committee) to speak regarding the President’s Forum
membership. John advised the Development Committee had recently voted to recommend to the
board that IIA join the President’s Forum. John said the Committee believes it is crucial we join the
forum in order to have a stronger voice regarding development on Innerarity Island and the surrounding
community. He feels the $1500 yearly membership fee to join the President’s Forum would be money
well spent.

The Board agreed a one year trial membership would be beneficial for the Innerarity Island Association.
Ramsey Greene made a motion we join the President’s Forum. Dick Wetzel seconded the motion.
Seven (7) favor. One (1) opposed.

Tom thanked Kip Tinker, Dick Wetzel, George Neff, Jack Mlagan and all who assisted for a successful
2009 Annual Picnic. There were at least 70 people who attended. The Board also extends a thank you to
all of our Committee Chairs and Members for their work.

Approval of Minutes:

Dale Boyd made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 12, 2009 meeting. Ken Bass seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Tom reported, in Kip Tinker’s absence, that the mowing of our right of ways is completed for the 2009
season. He advised that Harry Sugg did a good job. Tom received several questions regarding the
mowing between the old gate and the new gate, which is not part of the area called the causeway that





we excluded from last year’s mowing contract. Other areas that questions were asked about are the cul-
d-sacs off of Seascape and North Shore Road that weren’t mowed. The Board understood that this was
to be mowed once at the end of the season without additional charge. However, we did not get the
contract in writing and our contractor refused to mow the cul-d-sacs without an additional charge. He
said he has to use his bush hog and not his finish mower to mow those areas. Kip advised that he would
get an estimate from Harry Sugg about mowing the areas that haven’t been mowed for a large part of
the 2008 season and the entire 2009 season. He will also get an estimate from Harry Sugg to mow the
designated Greenways on the west end of the Island. Kip advised that landscaping the gate and entrance
area is pending completion of the MSBU project and the Associations paving of the eastern section of
Innerarity Point Road. The President’s Report will substitute for Kip Tinker’s Report, Chairman of the
Beautification Committee, as he advised he would be out of town.

Tom reported he has received numerous emails and phone calls concerning the MSBU. As of November
4, Innerarity Island Development Corporation is waiting on the County to furnish an accurate description
of the property the County is requesting Mr. Dennison to sign over to them for the 60’ right of way that
is required by the County for the MSBU. He spoke with James Duncan the Escambia County Engineer
who is over the MSBU Project. He said the County is in the process of preparing a survey showing the
exact areas they need Innerarity Island Development Corporation to sign over for the 60 right of way.
He said that Mr. Dennison has agreed to sign the necessary property over to Escambia County for the
MSBU Project at the completion of the survey. Innerarity Island Association, Inc. as previously approved
will then sign (Quit Claim) the necessary part of lIA right of ways over to the County for the County to
have its required 60’ right of way along the MSBU portion of Innerarity Point Road. The Board was
unanimous in its desire to do what it takes to move the MSBU Project along as quickly as possible. The
President’s Report will substitute for Ray Moody’s Report, Chairman of the MSBU Cc mmittee, as he
advised me he would be out of town.

Other calls were concerning litter; ie plastic bags, paper, etc. flying out of the ECUA Recycle Trucks. Tom
followed up on our neighbors concerns by contacting ECUA. ECUA’s Sanitation Director advised they ask
that everyone bag their garbage and recyclable trash. They are asking for Homeowners Association’s
help in this matter. He advised that if we don’t bag our garbage and recyclable materials there is no way
for them to keep the light weight debris ie; plastic bags and paper primarily from flying out of the truck
and littering the streets and highways. Tom encourages each of you and your neighbors to call Escambia
County Code Enforcement about household and vegetative debris and other eyesores placed on the
sides of streets and roads. ECUA advised they remove properly placed vegetative debris weekly and
household debris once a month, if called. If you observe any debris that is not picked up by ECUA on the
side of the streets and roads of Escambia County please call 471-6160 to report.

Several calls have been in favor of and asking questions concerning an increase in Association Dues. We
as Board Members are aware of what happened following the dues increase in December 2007. Some of
our neighbors challenged that increase with their attorney as they didn’t feel it was right for the dues to
be increased for homeowners and not for other property owners on the Island. As a result of their
Attorney and our Association Attorneys involvement and research into this matter it was determined
that:

1. In the future all dues increases must be increased evenly across the board; for example a 10% dues
increase would be an $8.00 per year increase for unimproved property and a $20.00 increase for
improved properties.

2. Any annual dues increase would require a majority vote of the total voting power for all properties on
the Island; for example for 454 properties it would take 228 votes to increase the annual dues.





The President and other Board Members have received numerous emails and calls concerning
tandscaping and beautification around our entrance (the ECUA pumping station, etc.). The Beautification
Committee is handling this along with cooperation from the Gate Committee and will be presenting
their plans to the Board after the MSBU and our paving of Innerarity Point Road East is complete. We
could go ahead and approve up to $1,000.00 for landscaping around the gate and our entrance in
general. This would help to expedite the project when the time comes; otherwise the Beautification
Committee will have to wait for a Board vote. Peg Gilmore said she would like to see and review plans of
the Beautification Committee before approval of funds for the project. She advised she would get in
touch with the Beautification Committee and work with them on a plan to be submitted to the Board.
The Board agreed to go along with Peg’s recommendation.

Tom and other Board Members have received several additional calls during the past three months
concerning the Townhouses. A strong thunder storm in late summer resulted in household items,
debris, etc. blowing out from under the Townhouses onto Innerarity Point Road. This debris had to be
removed from the road for Island residents to be able to come and go. Other complaints were the same
as we have received before concerning some of the Townhouses looking bad ie; household items and
misc. things stored under some of the Townhomes along Innerarity Point Road. Some of our neighbors
have suggested that we go together with them on putting some kind of nice privacy fence along
Innerarity Point Road along the rear property line of the Townhouses.

Other complaints and concerns Board Members have received were concerning vehicles parked on
Association right of ways or actually on the roads, leaks from the sewage plant and water service,
people who do not live and are not members of Innerarity Island Association using our roads for walking
and bicycling, some of whom are not courteous and will not move off the road to allow for the normal
flow of traffic. This has been a real concern for some of our neighbors who have actually had
confrontations from the walkers who refuse to move onto the shoulder of the road. In one case a walker
actually threw a coke bottle at one of our IIA members. This matter has been brought up numerous
times in the past with one of our owners at the 2008 annual meeting suggesting that we keep our gate
closed and do not allow trespassers to come onta our Island. This is going to have to be discussed and
hopefully addressed in the near future. No parking is allowed on the roads or the Association right of
ways; those complaints are forwarded to EPM for notification and enforcement. The leaks were taken
care of with exception of one reported leak on North Shore Road. Innerarity Island Development
Corporation sent out service crews who advised Fayette Dennison there were no leaks from the water
system. The water was from private lots in the area and was actually water runoff from these properties
that were retaining water. This was pursuant to Fayette Dennison calling Tom back concerning the
problem he had reported to IIDC water service a few days earlier. Fayette Dennison and Tom have
talked several times since then. Mr. Dennison’s water service crews have concluded they believe the
standing water along the edge of the road in that area is primarily caused by water runoff from low lots
and owners landscaping their lots across the Association right of ways down to the edge of the roads.
Innerarity Island drainage plans call for swells along all the roads from the edge of the road to the end of
the Association right of way, (the actual front property line of the owners). This allows the water
accumulated in the swells to perk into the ground. After 3-4 visits to the North Shore Road area Tom is
still not sure what the source of water is. It had abated very little when he looked at it on Saturday
morning, November 7, 2009. Any help from the neighbors in that area in finding the source of the water
would certainly be welcomed.

There have been complaints about pets being allowed to roam freely. In one case last week an owner
and her small dog were attacked by a pit bull. There have been several other dog attacks on our
members over the years. Our Association covenants address that: “No animals shall be allowed except
dogs, cats and other commonly allowed household pets, and no such animals shall be kept or





maintained i such a manner as to intetfere or annoy the neighbors.” However, in Escambia County ~
pets, dogs unaccompanied by owner (handler) and not on a leash are a violation of the County’s Leash
Laws. Under no circumstance should a pet of any kind be allowed to roam freely. The Board of
Directors have made our members aware of the County laws in their annual letter to the members in
2009 and previous years and asked that our neighbors in addition to the above pick up all droppings
left by their pet while walking them in the neighborhood as that has been another area of contention
among neighbors.

Several of you have noted that the road plan was incorrect concerning the striping cn the road. The
board voted on July 12, 2009 for one solid regular traffic stripe and traffic reflectors down the middle of
all of Innerarity Point Road. This should save us several thousand dollars as the price quoted by Roads,
Inc. for solid thermoplastic line down both sides of the road was $5,456.00 The Board wanted a solid
stripe down the center of the road to clearly mark the center of the road and to keep people from
passing on Innerarity Point Road.

Most Board Members felt that the savings could be spent on another speed bump closer to the west
end of IPR. {One member said it could be used for gate repairs). Our Road Committee Chair and Vice-
President will discuss this further.

The Chief of innerarity Point Fire Station told Tom today they would be having the Annual Santa Clause
ride on Saturday, December 19, 2009 with the Fire Trucks leaving the Station at 9:00 am. The Island is
scheduled to be their first stop. Tom recommended that the Board make a motion to make a $200.00
donation to the fire department.

Dale Boyd made a motion that we donate $200.00 to the Innerarity Point Fire Station for the Christmas
candy, dog treats, etc that Santa Clause will be throwing out on the ride. AJ Schultheis seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

The Annual Association Meeting will be on Tuesday December 8, 2009 starting at 6:0 pm for all Board
Members. All others should plan on being there by 6:30 pm to sign in, etc. The Annual Meeting will be

called to order by 7:00 pm.

Development Committee:
John Fennell reported there has been no information on further development of the Russell Bayou PUD.

He does believe the PUD will be pursued in the future. John reports the Escambia County review
examiners report regarding the land on the corner of [nnerarity Point Road and North Shore Drive has
no access to North Shore Drive. He feels this should be a matter of record to clarify the access in the

event of a sale of the property.

Ramsey Greene made a motion we send a letter to Pelican Real Estate in Miramar informing them there
is no ingress and egress to the property from North Shore Drive. Dale Boyd seconded the motion. The
vote was unanimous. The Board agreed the letter would be sent after verifying the property is still for
sale and that the Realtor is still advertising access to North Shore Drive. John agreed that he and his
Committee would investigate this further prior to the letter going out.

Road Committee:
Vann Goodloe submitted a Master Road Plan for II1A October 2009 Revision which is intended as a

planning tool for the Board of Directors to maintain all Island roads, less the causeway, in a reasonable
operating condition and within the Association budget. The MRP will be presented at the [IA December
8, 2009 meeting. The revised cost of the IPR paving, widening and striping project is $53,625.00.





Dick Wetzel made a motion to approve the October 2009 Revision of the Master Roud Plan to pave
roads in the future every other year and a revised listing. Ramsey Greene seconded the motion. The
vote was unanimous.

As to the estimated start date on the paving of Innerarity Point Road East it hinges on the completion of
the causeway project.

The Board agreed to install a solid thermoplastic line on both sides of the road and one solid
thermoplastic line down the center of Innerarity Point Road. It was agreed that Tom and Ramsey would
meet with Vann and Road’s, Inc. and decide on placement of the speed bumps and signs notifying
motorists of the speed bumps. The traffic reflectors originally approved by the Board can be installed at
a later time if needed.

Comments from Vice -President:
Ramsey Greene reports he would like to move on to the next item.

Treasurer Report:

AJ Schultheis reported we currently have $93,086.00 for the end of the 2009 year.

Our proposed 2010 budget will have the beginning balance of $93,086.00.

Estimated receipts for 2010 are $55,550. This includes dues, Road Impact Fee, Special Assessments &
late fees and reimbursements from Russell Bayou.

Disbursements — Operating costs are budgeted to be $36,120.00after the Board suggested increasing
Legal Expenses to $5,000.00 including proposed road resurfacing for 2010 of $55,000.00, which results
in Total Disbursements of $91,120.00.

Cash at End of Year 2010 expected to be $57,516.00. This will be the start of 2011 Budget Proposal.

Gate Committee:

Ken Bass reports the gate was operating normally for the first two months of this quarter. Due to a

problem the gate is not currently working. The problem may be the failure of two circuit boards. All-

Tech has requested from Etheridge authorization of $4493.00 (includes labor) to repair the gate. Ray

Etheridge has been informed that this will require Board approval. The gate committee recommends the

following to be performed by Etheridge Property:

1. Authorize All-Tech funds to repair the gate.

2. If both boards were hit by lightning contact Gulf Power to see if they will pay for the boards.

3. If Gulf Power claims it is not their fault then file a claim against our insurance company for the
$4493.00 plus a claim against the Manufacturer of the board that was replaced 3 months earlier.

4, Contact other gate companies for a service agreement to maintain the gate.

5. Check with Gulf Power to see if they will connect lightning protection to the phone line.

Ken Bass made a motion that we do items 1-5 above. The motion was tabled due to lack of a second.
The Board requested the Gate Committee look into other options and report back to the Board as soon
as possible. Dale Boyd, Ramsey Greene and Ken Bass said that they would look into other options and
present them to the Board as quickly as possible.

Architectural Control Committee:
Dick Wetzel reported for the 3" quarter of 2009, the ACC has addressed the following:
1. Resolved Issues
a. None
2. Completed Projects





a . Don Singleton, 16151 Innerarity Point Rd., new patio & enclosure (Note: while the ACC approved
this project, the County required that Don request a variance for the Enclosure. Evidently the
setbacks are different for pads/patios and enclosures requiring him to pay an additional $500 fee to
the county for processing the variance. The variance was eventually granted but something for
future ACC’s to consider and remind association members having similar requests).

b. Steve Mims, 5520 N. Shore Rd., concrete pad (see below, Action Items); trellis” and general
landscaping.

3. Approved Requests

a. Steve Mims, 5520 N. Shore Rd., concrete pad (see below); trellis’ and general I ndscaping.
4. New Business — Requests

a. None

5. Continuing
a. A draft statement has been approved by the ACC and delivered to the BOD for review and possible

adoption at the November BOD meeting.

6. Action Items
a. Mr. Steve Mims has appealed the $500 secondary impact fee for the concrete pad construction.

He requests a waiver/reduction in the fee on the grounds he does not understand how the fee
is/was arrived at and it seems to him excessive when the cost of the project {concrete) was
approximately equal to or less than the fee. The ACC has spoken with and met on one occasion
with Mr. Mims and indicated the ACC does not set the fee and cannot act alone on behalf of the
Board to either waive or reduce the fee. The ACC agreed to present this appeal to the BOD for
action at the November 8, 2009 meeting.

b. Impact Fee Assessment Guidelines: The ACC presents to the BOD a general statement of
guidelines concerning assessment of both primary and secondary impact fees for inclusion in the
minutes of this board meeting as a statement of general policy and posting or. the association’s
website. It might also be considered as material for mailing to the membership at an appropriate

time.

Peg Gilmore made a motion that the secondary impact fee will not be prorated. We are rejecting Mr.
Steve Mims appeal. The $500 fee will be due upon notification by Etheridge Property Management.
Dale Boyd seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Ramsey Greene made a motion to approve the ACC recommendation for approval of the Primary Impact
Fee and the Secondary Impact Fee Guidelines. Dale Boyd seconded the motion. The vote was

unanimous.

Innerarity Island Association, Inc.
Architectural Control Committee
IMPACT FEE ASSESSMENT GUIDELINES

Impact fees are assessed by the Innerarity Island Association for a project that involv e the

construction of new homes, improvements and/or renovations to existing homes, and in some cases
other general improvements or additions to a property. The assessed fees go to the general fund of the
Innerarity Island Association to help cover recurring operational and maintenance costs of the
association. The fees fall into two categories: 1. Primary Impact Fees, and 2. Secondary Impact Fees.





1. Primary Impact Fees: All new construction within the domain of the Innerarity Island Association is
assessed at a rate determined by the Board of Directors and in force at the time of submission of plans
for construction to the Architectural Control Committee. The fees are due before any construction or
activities related to construction begins and following approval by the Architectural Control Committee,
2. Secondary Impact Fees: Most, but not necessarily all other projects, fall into this category for impact
fee assessment. As for Primary Impact Fees, the rate is determined by the Board of Directors and in
force at the time of submission of plans for the project to the Architectural Control Committee.
Generally, the secondary impact fee is assessed for projects that involve the use of heavy equipment
such as tandem axel trucks, grading, and hauling or excavation equipment. An assessment is determined
by the Archit::ctural Control Committee following review of the project plans.

The expectation is that all projects are completed within one year beginning on the date of approval by
the Architectural Control Committee. Projects extending beyond this period are subject to additional
fees as determined by the Board of Directors. Appeals for extensions of time are reviewed by the
Architectural Control Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.

Report from the Nominating Committee:

Dick Wetzel reports the Election Committee has met on two occasions over the past two months
(10/14/09 and11/02/09) to review 1) the charge and responsibilities of the committee, 2) determine the
number of seats on the board open for nomination and election, and 3) review the list of individuals
having signed up or expressed an interest in the past to serve on the board or committees of the board.
The following summarizes our actions and recommendations to date.

1. The number of terms expiring in 2009 is five (5): Tom Bender, Dick Wetzel, Ramsey Greene, Ken Bass
and a currently vacant position.

2. Various members of the committee have contacted a number of association members either taken
from the aforementioned list or committee member recommendations. The following nominees are
presented to the Board for consideration to the 2010/11 term;
a. Mr. James Buttram
h. Mr.George Bush
c. Mr. Ramsey Greene
d. Mr. Dick Wetzel
e. Mr. Rich Loudin

NOTE: A nine member Board of Directors is the desired outcome but not required by the current
Bylaws of the Association.

Peg Gilmore made a motion that we accept the Nominating Committee recommendations for the Board
of Directors nominees. Ken Bass seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Dick Wetzel furnished copies of the ACC Report, Impact Fee Assessment Guidelines and Report from the
Nominating Committee to the Board Secretary “For the Record”.

Other Business:
Guest speaker, Jami Farber inquired about the possibility of paving N. Shore Lane. She was advised by
the Road Committee Chairman that N. Shore Lane is not on the list of roads to be paved at this time as it





does not have any homes on it. He also advised the current list of roads to be paved goes through 2019.
He said the Board could add it to the road plan for 2021 depending on funds available etc. at that time.

Tom Conrad, Chair of the Website Committee, said he would like to publish the BOD nominations on the
Innerarity Island Website (innerarityisland.net}). The Board agreed with his request.

Ramsey Greene made a motion to adjourn. Ken Bass seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Minutes submitted by: Leigh Dawkins






DRAFT
Innerarity Island Association, Inc.
Annual Meeting
Perdido Bay Community Center
December 8, 2009

Opening:

The annual meeting of the Innerarity Island Association was called to order at 7:00 pm by President Tom
Bender. A quorum was present. He welcomed members and guests and introduced the 2009 Board of
Directors and the Committee Chairs.

Board Members Present:

Tom Bender, President, Ramsey Greene, Vice- President, Al Schultheis, Treasurer, D ck Wetzel,
Chairman Architectural Control Committee, Ken Bass, Chairman Gate Committee, Dale Boyd Sergeant-
at-Arms, Peg Gilmore, Assistant Chair Architectural Committee.

Committee Chairs:

Kip Tinker, Beautification Committee, Vann Goodloe, Road Commiittee, John Fennell, Development
Committee, Ray Moody, MSBU Committee, Tom Conrad, Innerarity Island Association Website
Committee.

Comments from the President:

Tom Bender thanked his fellow Board Members, Committee Chairs and all other members who assisted
on the Committees for their service and hard work on behalf of our Association during 2009.

Tom introduced our Property Manager, Ray Etheridge, President of Etheridge Property Management,
Inc. Ray reminded members who wish to sign up for Association Committees or future Boards to sign in
on the appropriate sign in sheet.

Tom reminded members wishing to speak to raise your hand and please wait to be recognized by the
President or other Board Member having the floor at that time. Once recognized ple ase stand and state
your name for the record.

The MSBU has been challenging to say the least. Escambia County decided to put the project out for bids
in June 2009. The bidding process delayed the MSBU Project for approximately three (3) months. There
were other problems and delays with the surveys of the property to be quit claim deeded to the county
for the 60’ wide right of way, as required for the road.

We have received numerous calls and emails concerning landscaping and beautification around our
entrance. This will be addressed following completion of the MSBU project and Innerarity Point Road
resurfacing.

We have received complaints about pets being allowed to roam freely on the Island; in one incident a
member and her small dog were attacked by a pit bull. There have been several other dog attacks on
members over the years. Our Association Covenants address that: “No animal shall be allowed on the
Island except dogs, cats and other commonly allowed household pets, and no such animals shall be kept
or maintained in such a manner as to interfere or annoy the neighbors.” However, in Escambia County —
pets, dogs unaccompanied by owner (handler) and not on a leash are a violation of the County’s Leash
Laws. Under no circumstances should a pet of any kind be allowed to roam freely. The Board of
Directors made our Members aware of the County laws, etc. in their annual letter tc the members in
2009 and in previous years and asked that our neighbors in addition to the above pick up all droppings
left by their pets while walking them in the neighborhood as that has been an area of contention among
neighbors.





We have had numerous complaints about the Townhouses at the entrance to our Island looking bad.
Household items and miscellaneous stuff is being stored under some of the Townhouses along
Innerarity Point Road. Some of our neighbors have suggested that we go in with the Townhouses on
constructing a nice privacy fence along the south property line of the Townhouses.

Other concerns and complaints to the Board had to do with sewage and water line leaks, people who do
not live in and are not members of Innerarity Island Association using our roads for walking and
bicycling, some of whom are not courteous and will not move off the road to allow for the normal flow
of traffic. This has been a real concern for some of our neighbors who have actually had confrontations
from the walkers who refuse to move over. In one case a walker threw a coke bottle at one of our
Innerarity Island Association Members. This matter has been brought up numerous times in the past
with owners at the 2008 Annual Meeting suggesting that we keep our gate closed and do not allow
trespassers to come onto our Island. This is going to have to be addressed in the near future.

Kyle Roberts asked how we control trespassers and people parking on the causeway since we do not
own the Causeway. Tom, Ramsey and some other Members said this has been an ongoing problem for
years. Hopefully the Association can get the County to put up NO OUTLET, DEAD END signs
approximately 100 feet or so to the east of the entrance onto the Causeway. We can request the County
to put up NO PARKING signs along the Causeway. Kyle Roberts said that some people actually try to
back up trailers, etc. in an attempt to launch small boats, kayaks and other water craft. They actually
block one half or more of the road. Tom agreed that this needed to be stopped as it is a safety issue.
Other calls were concerning litter: ie plastic bags, paper, styrofoam peanuts, etc. flying out of the ECUA
truck. ECUA was contacted and the Sanitation Director advised they are asking Homeowners
Association’s help in reminding their residents to bag all household garbage and recyclable items in
plastic bags.

Cheryl Fox stated that styrofoam and plastic grocery bags are not on the recycle list and should not be
placed in any container without being properly bagged.

Tom stated that on a jolly note the Chief of Innerarity Point Fire Station advised him they would be
having the Annual Santa Claus Fire Truck ride on Saturday, December 19th and the trucks will leave the
station at approximately 9:00 am. They will start on Innerarity Island and move to the east.

Approval of Minutes:
Dick Wetzel made a motion to approve the December 9, 2008 Annual Meeting Minutes. Vann Goodloe
seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Architectural Committee Report:

Dick Wetzel thanked this year’s committee: Peg Gilmore, who served as Assistant Chair and committee
members Martha Desposito and Michael Gartman.

The Committee had a rather quiet year, meeting on three occasions. One new constr-uction project on
Innerarity Circle was carried over from 2008 and completed in 2009. The only major project begun this
year was planning for new home construction on Innerarity Point Road which should be completed in
2010. Other renovation or improvement projects to existing homes proposed and approved during the
year included privacy fencing (1), removal of trees greater than 5” DBH (6), and/or concrete pads-patio
enclosures (3). Other than minor requests generally asking for advice or information, and not requiring
action on the part of the committee as a whole, this constituted the business of the committee for the
calendar year. One resident had approval to pour a cement pad with a patio enclosure and found out
after approval by the ACC that the Escambia County setbacks are sometimes different that the Innerarity
Island Covenants and restrictions. In this case the setbacks for a pad and enclosure are different in the
County Codes and required the owner to obtain a variance from the County for the enclosure even
though the pad met our setback requirements. Tom Bender added that in addition to the setbacks
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differing in some cases, that Escambia County Building Codes, setback requirements, etc. always take
precedence over Innerarity Island Covenants and Restrictions if the County Code is more restrictive. in
addition, the committee drafted and proposed to the Board a set of general guidelines related to the
assessment of primary and secondary impact fees (approved at the November 2009 BOD meeting) to
help clarify the assessments. The guidelines have been posted on the association’s website.

Dick reminded the association members of the most common projects requiring approval of the ACC.
This includes the construction of new homes but equally so renovations to property that include but are
not necessarily limited to the addition of fences, pools, decks, patios, driveways, terraces, walkways,
attached structures and any changes to the outside of a home, etc. As you know our covenants and
restrictions specifically prohibit outside storage buildings or utility trailers being used for that purpose.
Also, the removal of trees greater that a 5 diameter at breast height (DBH) requires approval.

Road Committee Report:

Vann Goodloe thanked his committee Bill Leib and Shane Walker and other members who assisted him
throughout the year.

We have a Master Road Plan which involves resurfacing of the roads in our community. Our Board has
approved a new schedule which is posted on our website, Innerarity island.net. We have gone to a two
(2) year cycle to pave our roads in order to save on staging costs and therefore obtain more paving for
funds spent. This plan covers a ten (10) year period. This plan will be evolving as time goes on. This year
the Board approved for 2009 was to do the second phase of Innerarity Point Road. This includes
repaving from the gate to the western end of North Shore Drive. There will be some strengthening of
the shoulders and a widening of the road by two (2) feet. There will be three (3) speed bumps installed
on IPR to keep the speed of traffic down. This will also include thermoplastic paint, a white line down
the sides and a yellow line down the center and this will match the painting that will be done on the
MSBU project (causeway). The Board approved this project up to $54,000.00 and at this time the project
is just under that figure at $53,625.00. The reason we are able to obtain the price we have is because
the contractor that has been selected to perform the MSBU, causeway project, is the same contractor
that will be repaving our road.

We have had all the fire hydrants on our Island inspected and the improvements that needed to be
made were done. They have all been pressure checked and meet with state and loczl requirements. We
are on an annual inspection with the Innerarity Point Fire Department. Reflectors were placed to
identify the location of fire hydrants.

Steve Mims expressed concern about tree limbs interfering with our road project, vision, etc. along
some roads. Vann responded that any tree limbs in the way would be removed.

Dick Monish inquired about the fire hydrant check. Tom and Vann replied the fire hydrants were
checked in accordance with the normal Escambia County Fire Department standards.

Kyle Roberts expressed concern that the road expansion might knock people’s surveyor markers down.
Tom, Ramsey, Vann and others replied that would not be the case as all the roads on Inneranty Island
have a 40’ right of way and Innerarity Point Road has a 60’ right of way.

Dick Monish asked who approved the speed bumps. Tom replied the Board approved the speed bumps
because of the many complaints that were received about speeding on Innerarity Point Road.

Steve Mims inquired about the size of the speed bumps. Vann Goodloe replied that they are to slow
you down to 20 MPH. An example is on Mermaid Drive by Helen Caro School. They are about 3 % inches
in height and are about 12 feet long

Causeway Committee Report:





Ray Moody said he does not have anything to add to what Tom Bender reported. He turned the project
over to Tom back in July because of the problems that had to be addressed by the President of the
Association.

The cost is below the original estimate by approximately 25%. The county has been very slow on this
project.

Dean Dennison reported that the holdup is that the County can’t get an accurate description of the
property. They did drag their feet at first trying to work the MSBU and the PUD development
simultaneously.

Gate Committee Report:

Ken Bass reported that the bricks that were left over from the construction of the gate have been
moved from a resident house to the Community Lot, Thanks to Glenn Barbee for furnishing his truck,
and Vann Goodloe and Dick Monish for their help. Thanks to Vann Goodloe for installing a video
surveillance camera at the gate. Ken thanked Tom Bender and Ray Etheridge for the hard work they did
on obtaining an insurance settlement for our Association when the gate was damaged.

The circuit board on the gate is defective and should be repaired and operational soon. The work will be
done by All Tech.

Thanks to Dale Boyd and Glenn Barbee for their help on the Gate Committee. Thanks to the Board and
especially the President, Tom Bender for their hard work this year.

Beautification Committee Report:

Kip Tinker reported the Beautification Committee’s purpose encompasses two main areas:

-To enhance and maintain the Community Lot for the recreation and enjoyment of island residents.
-To maintain the common areas to a pleasing and trim standard of appearance while encouraging
residents to take pride in the appearance of their individual lot and home landscaping.

Both purposes will be carried out within reasonableness of situation, practicality, and budgetary
constraints. Recommendations or suggestions of other improvements are always welcome.

The Committee can also recommend current island residents with local landscaping knowledge as well
as sources for plants. They can provide suggestions for planting ideas and growing technigues which
have a good chance of prospering in our demanding Northern Florida, island environment.

Kip thanked Beautification Committee members, Bob Messler, Charlene Schultheis, Sue Neff, and Fran
Bass.

Kip asked anyone who would like to volunteer for the upcoming year to please contact him.

Thank you to all who helped with island trash and litter patrol. This is especially helpful during the
months of right-of-way mowing in order to prevent the mower from scattering little bits of trash.
Please trim around your mailboxes. The mowing contractor only trims around the island signs, hydrants
and culverts. The mowing is done by Harry Sugg who does an excellent job.

The mowing and maintenance of drainage greenways are planned for the early spring. Bids will be
requested as soon as the critical ones dry up enough to permit mowing. Not all will be mowed. Some are
not used to conduct water off the island. These will be left to revert to natural island vegetation-or at
some point in the future, possibly nature trails. There was a lot of discussion by various members
concerning just what the Association should and should not do. It was agreed the greenways are just
that and not nature trails. It was discussed that the Association cannot change the flow of water from
one area to another. Dean Dennison advised that we could spend hundreds of thousands of dollars
attempting to alleviate the accumulation of water on the island after rain storms etc. He advised that we
had purchased property on an island that for the most part is at sea level. He further advised that we
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could probably clean out some of the debris ie dead trees, logs, etc. off of the few greenways that do
have water flow after heavy rains, storms, etc. However, we would have to be very careful in what we
do as we could get into a lot of trouble and be assessed fines of hundreds of thousands of dollars by
various Governmental and Environmental Agencies.

The gate landscaping committee will design plantings and plant types. Anyone wishing to contribute is
welcome. To the best of our ability, we plan to use plants native to the Island and the harsh
environment that dominates our entry road. We had been waiting for completion of the causeway
construction before beginning the work in order to not risk damage to the plants. The Causeway
planting will be dictated by the County/State. The County determines the grass border for the road, and
will be responsible for mowing. The Committee will be required to ensure this section of road is in the
Counties mowing plan.

The Island picnic was very successfull Special thanks to Dick Wetzel, George Neff, Jack Mlagan, Al
Dawkins and Ramsey Greene for their help.

Vandalism continues to our No Trespassing signage on the Island. Residents please be vigilant. However,
do not confront the vandals. Call Sherriff’'s department and file a report. They will respond.

Development Committee Report:

John Fennell reported that there is nothing new to report on the PUD. The five acre parcel that was for
sale on the corner next to our gate (N. Shore Drive & IPR) is no longer listed. He understands it is in the
process of being listed with another real estate broker. However, he has no further information on this.

Report on Status of Liens:
Ray Etheridge reported that 12 homes and 1 lot have liens totaling $5605.00. With one home owing
$2089.00 of the total amount.

Review of Cash Receipts & Disbursements 2009 & Proposed 2010 Budget:

AJ Schultheis reported we started out the year with a balance 0f$60,946.00. We had receipts of

$55, 182.00. Disbursements and operating costs of $22,042.00. This left us with a net operating income
of $33,140.00 added to beginning balance and we have a total of $93,086.00 to start 2010 with.

Our operating costs for 2010 mirror what we budgeted for 2009 of $36,120.00. The road resurfacing was
budgeted for $55,000.00. We should end 2010 to start 2011 with a balance of $57,516.00.

Adoption of 2010 Budget:
Glenn Barbee made a motion to accept the 2010 Budget. Tom Conrad seconded the motion. The vote
was unanimous.

Nomination Committee Report:

Dick Wetzel reported the Nomination Committee consisted of himself, AJ Schultheis and Donna Tinker.
The committee met two times during the months of October and November to review the duties and
responsibilities of the committee, to determine the number of expiring terms and to contact individuals
having expressed an interest in serving on the board and/or committee’s of the board. In addition,
notifications of the upcoming election and solicitation of nominees were posted on the [IA bulletin
board and website.

Following this, the nominating committee presented to the BOD at its November 8, 2009 meeting a list
of five (5) nominees to potentially fill the upcoming vacancies.

1.James Buttram 2.George Bush 3.Rich Loudin 4.Ramsey Greene 5. Dick Wetzel





All nominees have expressed an interest in serving if elected with three being new to the board and two
being current members. The potential new members, Mr. Buttram, Bush and Loudin, will be asked to
give a brief biographical sketch to introduce themselves to the IIA membership. Etheridge Property
Management, Inc. will manage and certify the nomination and elections for the 2010-11 terms for the
Board of Directors. At this time, President Tom Bender asked if there are any nominations from the
floor. There were no nominations from the floor.

Election of Board of Directors — Year 2010
Tom Conrad made a motion that the election of the slate be by acciamation. Ray Moody seconded the
motion. The vote was unanimous.

Other Business:

Sharon Barbee thanked whoever decorated the gate for Christmas.

Kyle Roberts asked about the location of the speed bumps, said he was not against them.

Vann Goodloe responded that he is planning to meet with Road’s Inc. along with Tom Bender and
Ramsey Green concerning the exact placement of the speed bumps.

Herb Cann expressed a concern about water service repair not being available 24/7. Dean Dennison said
their water company does not operate on a 24 hour basis.

Adjournment;

Sue Neff made a motion to adjourn. Tom Conrad seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Meeting was adjourned at 8:30 PM.

Minutes submitted by: Leigh Dawkins

Approved by:





